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Natural health secrets so powerful they are said to have helped thousands gain robust health
and increase life span!Dr. Airola shows how many of our common health problems - arthritis,
colds, high blood pressure, ulcers, prostate, heart disease among them - can be solved by
natural-food therapy, and he supplies easy-to-follow, do-it-yourself programs based on
European studies, which will help you to improve your health, increase your vitality, and prolong
your life.



Health Secrets from EuropePaavo O. Airola, N.D.Foreword byJem Hamberg, M.D.Dedicated
toAnni, Evi, Paul, Karen and Paula with fatherly love and a hopeful wish that the application of
the information presented herein will enable them to enjoy long, happy lives in vibrant health and
perpetual youth.Copyright © 1970All rights Reserved. No part of this publication may be
reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including
photocopy, recording, or any information storage or retrieval system now known or to be
invented, without permission in writing from the publisher, except by a reviewer who wishes to
quote brief passages in connection with a review written for inclusion in a magazine, newspaper,
or broadcast.Other books by PAAVO O. AIROLAAre You Confused?Cancer: Causes, Prevention
and Treatment - The Total ApproachEvery Woman's BookHow to Get Well: Handbook of Natural
HealingHow to Keep Slim, Healthy and Young With Juice FastingHypoglycemia: A Better
ApproachSex and NutritionStop Hair LossSwedish Beauty SecretsThe Airola Diet and
CookbookThe Miracle of GarlicThere is a Cure for ArthritisWorldwide Secrets for Staying
YoungTable of ContentsOther books by PAAVO O. AIROLAForeword by a Doctor of
MedicineWhat This Book Can Do for YouChapter 1 What Americans Can Learn from Europe
about Better HealthChapter 2 Fasting — European Way to Health and Long LifeChapter 3 How
to Improve Your Health with Enzymes — Miracle Health BuildersChapter 4 Water — Natures
Wonder HealerChapter 5 How You Can Help Regain Health and Freedom from Disease
Through the European Waerland Health SystemChapter 6 How a Low-Animal-Protein Diet Can
Improve Your Health and Help Prevent Premature AgingChapter 7 The Healing Power of Raw
Fruit and Vegetable JuicesChapter 8 How the Magic Power of Fever and Over-heating
Therapies Helps to Restore HealthChapter 9 How Arthritis Is Cured in EuropeChapter 10 The
European System of Preventing Heart AttacksChapter 11 How to Help Lower Your High Blood
Pressure — Without DrugsChapter 12 Good News for Victims of Multiple SclerosisChapter 13
How the Latest European Discoveries Can Help You to Grow HairChapter 14 How to Keep
Young with Miracle Foods from the BeesChapter 15 The Secrets of Staying Healthfully Young —
European StyleChapter 16 Recipes and Directions for Special European Health and Longevity
FoodsEpilogueAbout the AuthorForewordby a Doctor of MedicineThe art of healing, through
centuries of effort by dedicated researchers and talented scientists, has developed into today's
highly esteemed and respected science of medicine—as a result, the lives of millions of people
have been saved. Man now enjoys relative medical security—and the deserving researchers
have been honored and given medals and prizes by a grateful humanity.But medals have two
sides. Although medical security has increased, our lives are still in great danger. In spite of a
high living standard, our health standards are incredibly low. Increased prosperity seems to go
hand in hand with the increased number of crimes, misuse of alcohol and drugs, moral
degeneration, chronic and degenerative diseases—and more unhappiness and discontentment,
generally. Modern man must have the skill of a tight-rope artist in order to retain his health,



happiness and sense of balance in the busy, competitive world, which he has created for
himself. Why? Because the false ideals and distorted values, the “Keeping up with the Joneses”
in competition for greater material wealth, prestige, and social importance, are tapping man's
lifeblood, throwing him out of balance, and undermining his health, physically as well as
mentally. Disease is the logical consequence of this lost sense of values and general
disharmony in modern man's life.How does our highly developed medical science help man in
his precarious condition? Does it help him to retain a balance and harmony with his environment
and encourage him to take preventive measures in respect to his health? Regretfully, we have to
admit that instead of encouraging positive health-thinking, we lure man into passive disease-
thinking. “Why worry about health? Let me enjoy eating, drinking and living the way I like. If I get
sick, the doctor will fix me up: penicillin will take care of the fever; pain tablets will remove the
headache; laxatives restore regularity; tranquilizers take care of my anxieties and worries... Man
has an almost superstitious faith in medical science and “wonder drugs.” This passive
dependence leads his attention away from the highest form of medicine, preventive medicine,
which is characterized by an active, do-it-yourself health-building effort.It can be said that
disease is a result of an unfit, improper environment and/or a faulty mode of living—an
imbalance and disharmony. The doctor's aim must be to teach man a healthier way of living and
help him to achieve a better biological environment—for his body as well as for his soul. The
doctor himself must be a good example of the product he sells—health. Man should be
encouraged to build up his resistance and prevent disease by a health-promoting way of life
under the doctor's guidance.It is with great joy and interest that I have read this book. Its
importance for diseased mankind cannot be overestimated. It will not suit or please everyone—
but what book does? If you are willing to sacrifice some time and effort to regain or improve your
health, this book can offer you a large arsenal of helpful advice which will enable you to
accomplish a worthwhile end.I am personally familiar with most of the clinics mentioned in the
various chapters of this book. I have studied the biological methods described and have a
firsthand experience in their effectiveness, especially in the prevention of disease. Unfortunately,
not all patients follow the advice given by the biologically-oriented doctors, the advice so richly
contained in this book. Man chooses to follow the law of lesser resistance—and therefore pays
with suffering and disease for the violation of the health laws of Nature. Those who earnestly
search for better health, must change from passive disease-thinking into an active health
thinking. This book will show you the way. It will be of great value to those who are willing to put
forth the effort.The road, to better health may not always be easy. Determination and persistence
are required to follow this path. This is why so many choose to passively follow the wider road
that leads to disease. You must choose the narrow way if you wish to conquer disease and build
better health.The author of this book has an extraordinary dedication and ability to help you on
your way to good health. The road to better health is marked by several milestones. You will learn
much about these milestones to better health when you read this book. If you will wisely choose
to follow the author's competent advice, your rewards will be many—better health, a greater



physical and mental efficiency, and a happier state of mind.— Jern Hamberg, M.D.What This
Book Can Do for YouYour probable reaction to the title of this book was: Why Europe? What
possibly can we learn from Europe in the matters of health and longevity? This book will show
you that we can learn a great deal.First, while Americans are basically cure-minded, Europeans
are prevention-minded. Our research in such vital fields as cancer, arthritis, cardiovascular
diseases, diabetes, multiple sclerosis, etc., has been directed towards discovery of some
chemical agent, a drug, which will cure or control the disease. Much of European research is
directed toward the discovery of the causative factors of disease and developing means of
preventing it.Second, and perhaps the most important fact, is that in the United States, we
largely ignore nutrition as the possible causative as well as a preventive and curative factor in
disease. Europeans, on the other hand, have been much more open-minded and unprejudiced
in this respect. In this book I will show how many of our common health problems can be solved
by improved nutrition. Arthritis, prostate problems, colds, high blood pressure, multiple sclerosis,
ulcers, psoriasis, miscarriages, heart disease—these are just a few of the diseases European
doctors treat with dietetic restrictions and vitamin-mineral therapies.This book brings to you
much needed health information in the form of easy-to-follow, do-it-yourself instructions based
on European studies and experiences, which will help you to improve your health, increase your
vitality and prolong your life.In the following chapters you will learn:How you can increase your
vitality and avoid unnecessary degenerative diseases with the world-famous Waerland health
system.How arthritis is cured in European clinics by biological therapies.How environmental and
nutritional therapies developed in Germany and Russia fight one of man's most dreadful killers,
heart disease, and how these therapies are helping millions of people in European health
reconditioning centers.How multiple sclerosis is cured in Europe by nutritional means.How, with
simple changes in your nutritional habits, you can help prevent premature aging and start
looking years younger than your calendar age.How European biological clinics and health spas
use various water cures, fasts, overheating therapies, and other unconventional methods and
special foods to cure many of our most common ailments.How you can revitalize your sex life by
feeding your glands more effectively.How prostate disorders can be prevented or corrected by
nutritional means.How latest European discoveries can help you to grow hair.How you can keep
younger longer with wonder-foods from the bees: pollen, royal jelly and honey.How to prepare
and use special health and longevity foods from Europe.I have a firsthand experience and
knowledge of what I am Writing about. I have visited clinics and-research institutions, and have
interviewed doctors and patients in Germany, Sweden, Switzerland, Russia, and many other
countries. I have studied the records and checked the case histories. The case histories
presented in this book are all actual cases, gathered and checked by me personally, or taken
from reputable publications. Each chapter on European health methods and biological therapies
is supplemented by detailed do-it- yourself instructions adapted to American conditions.
Recipes and directions for the unusual European health-giving longevity foods are supplied in
the last chapter.It is my conviction that if you read this book with an open and unprejudiced mind



and follow the outlined programs, you will be rewarded with improved health and a longer,
happier life.Your health is your most precious possession. Your efforts to learn the secrets of
preserving health and avoiding sickness will be repaid with rich dividends. Let me be your guide
on an exciting journey to better health and longer life—the European way!— Paavo O. Airola,
N.D.
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high living standard, our health standards are incredibly low. Increased prosperity seems to go
hand in hand with the increased number of crimes, misuse of alcohol and drugs, moral
degeneration, chronic and degenerative diseases—and more unhappiness and discontentment,
generally. Modern man must have the skill of a tight-rope artist in order to retain his health,
happiness and sense of balance in the busy, competitive world, which he has created for
himself. Why? Because the false ideals and distorted values, the “Keeping up with the Joneses”
in competition for greater material wealth, prestige, and social importance, are tapping man's
lifeblood, throwing him out of balance, and undermining his health, physically as well as
mentally. Disease is the logical consequence of this lost sense of values and general
disharmony in modern man's life.How does our highly developed medical science help man in
his precarious condition? Does it help him to retain a balance and harmony with his environment
and encourage him to take preventive measures in respect to his health? Regretfully, we have to
admit that instead of encouraging positive health-thinking, we lure man into passive disease-
thinking. “Why worry about health? Let me enjoy eating, drinking and living the way I like. If I get
sick, the doctor will fix me up: penicillin will take care of the fever; pain tablets will remove the
headache; laxatives restore regularity; tranquilizers take care of my anxieties and worries... Man
has an almost superstitious faith in medical science and “wonder drugs.” This passive
dependence leads his attention away from the highest form of medicine, preventive medicine,
which is characterized by an active, do-it-yourself health-building effort.It can be said that
disease is a result of an unfit, improper environment and/or a faulty mode of living—an
imbalance and disharmony. The doctor's aim must be to teach man a healthier way of living and
help him to achieve a better biological environment—for his body as well as for his soul. The
doctor himself must be a good example of the product he sells—health. Man should be
encouraged to build up his resistance and prevent disease by a health-promoting way of life
under the doctor's guidance.It is with great joy and interest that I have read this book. Its
importance for diseased mankind cannot be overestimated. It will not suit or please everyone—
but what book does? If you are willing to sacrifice some time and effort to regain or improve your
health, this book can offer you a large arsenal of helpful advice which will enable you to
accomplish a worthwhile end.I am personally familiar with most of the clinics mentioned in the
various chapters of this book. I have studied the biological methods described and have a
firsthand experience in their effectiveness, especially in the prevention of disease. Unfortunately,
not all patients follow the advice given by the biologically-oriented doctors, the advice so richly
contained in this book. Man chooses to follow the law of lesser resistance—and therefore pays
with suffering and disease for the violation of the health laws of Nature. Those who earnestly
search for better health, must change from passive disease-thinking into an active health
thinking. This book will show you the way. It will be of great value to those who are willing to put
forth the effort.The road, to better health may not always be easy. Determination and persistence
are required to follow this path. This is why so many choose to passively follow the wider road
that leads to disease. You must choose the narrow way if you wish to conquer disease and build



better health.The author of this book has an extraordinary dedication and ability to help you on
your way to good health. The road to better health is marked by several milestones. You will learn
much about these milestones to better health when you read this book. If you will wisely choose
to follow the author's competent advice, your rewards will be many—better health, a greater
physical and mental efficiency, and a happier state of mind.— Jern Hamberg, M.D.What This
Book Can Do for YouYour probable reaction to the title of this book was: Why Europe? What
possibly can we learn from Europe in the matters of health and longevity? This book will show
you that we can learn a great deal.First, while Americans are basically cure-minded, Europeans
are prevention-minded. Our research in such vital fields as cancer, arthritis, cardiovascular
diseases, diabetes, multiple sclerosis, etc., has been directed towards discovery of some
chemical agent, a drug, which will cure or control the disease. Much of European research is
directed toward the discovery of the causative factors of disease and developing means of
preventing it.Second, and perhaps the most important fact, is that in the United States, we
largely ignore nutrition as the possible causative as well as a preventive and curative factor in
disease. Europeans, on the other hand, have been much more open-minded and unprejudiced
in this respect. In this book I will show how many of our common health problems can be solved
by improved nutrition. Arthritis, prostate problems, colds, high blood pressure, multiple sclerosis,
ulcers, psoriasis, miscarriages, heart disease—these are just a few of the diseases European
doctors treat with dietetic restrictions and vitamin-mineral therapies.This book brings to you
much needed health information in the form of easy-to-follow, do-it-yourself instructions based
on European studies and experiences, which will help you to improve your health, increase your
vitality and prolong your life.In the following chapters you will learn:How you can increase your
vitality and avoid unnecessary degenerative diseases with the world-famous Waerland health
system.How arthritis is cured in European clinics by biological therapies.How environmental and
nutritional therapies developed in Germany and Russia fight one of man's most dreadful killers,
heart disease, and how these therapies are helping millions of people in European health
reconditioning centers.How multiple sclerosis is cured in Europe by nutritional means.How, with
simple changes in your nutritional habits, you can help prevent premature aging and start
looking years younger than your calendar age.How European biological clinics and health spas
use various water cures, fasts, overheating therapies, and other unconventional methods and
special foods to cure many of our most common ailments.How you can revitalize your sex life by
feeding your glands more effectively.How prostate disorders can be prevented or corrected by
nutritional means.How latest European discoveries can help you to grow hair.How you can keep
younger longer with wonder-foods from the bees: pollen, royal jelly and honey.How to prepare
and use special health and longevity foods from Europe.I have a firsthand experience and
knowledge of what I am Writing about. I have visited clinics and-research institutions, and have
interviewed doctors and patients in Germany, Sweden, Switzerland, Russia, and many other
countries. I have studied the records and checked the case histories. The case histories
presented in this book are all actual cases, gathered and checked by me personally, or taken



from reputable publications. Each chapter on European health methods and biological therapies
is supplemented by detailed do-it- yourself instructions adapted to American conditions.
Recipes and directions for the unusual European health-giving longevity foods are supplied in
the last chapter.It is my conviction that if you read this book with an open and unprejudiced mind
and follow the outlined programs, you will be rewarded with improved health and a longer,
happier life.Your health is your most precious possession. Your efforts to learn the secrets of
preserving health and avoiding sickness will be repaid with rich dividends. Let me be your guide
on an exciting journey to better health and longer life—the European way!— Paavo O. Airola,
N.D.Chapter 1What Americans Can Learn from Europe about Better HealthIn spite of the great
medical progress and the billions of dollars spent on health care in the United States today, it is
estimated that there are still in this country over 80 million chronically ill people. The most
distressing fact is that instead of improving, the situation is worsening with every passing year.
There is an epidemic increase in such diseases as heart disease, cancer, arthritis, allergies,
multiple sclerosis, and birth defects. Our mortality rate is higher than in most civilized countries;
and in life expectancy among nations, the United States ranks 22nd for men and 10th for
women. Many responsible scientists have expressed their concern and called the health
conditions of this nation “catastrophic.”What are the reasons for such an appalling and frightful
deterioration of the health of the American people? The main reason for this is our artificial,
sedentary, air-conditioned way of life in a denatured, synthetic, chemicalized, and poisoned
environment. Nutrition is the most important single environmental factor affecting one's health.
But, according to a recent U.S. Department of Agriculture survey, only half of the American
households are found to be eating a nutritionally adequate diet. The other half of the American
people are malnourished.Why, in the country that has the most abundant supply of food in the
world, should one half of the population be malnourished? The answer is: because of ignorance.
“People just don't know what kinds of foods are necessary for good health and vigor,” said
Assistant Secretary of Agriculture, George L. Mehren. The nutrition Americans obtain today in
the form of devitalized, factory-produced and chemicalized food, loaded with poisonous
residues from additives and pesticides, can result only in deteriorated health. Add to this the air
poisoned with deadly chemicals, the polluted water, and the gigantic consumption of toxic
drugs, and you will have found most of the reasons for the appalling deterioration of our
health.The extensive and prolonged use of chemical fertilizers has depleted our soils and,
although the quantity of the crops still remains high with the help of constantly increasing
amounts of chemical fertilizers, the nutritional quality of foods produced on depleted soils is
lowered. For example, wheat grown in the American Midwest in the beginning of the century
contained an average 17-18 percent of protein; sometimes it even went as high as over 20
percent. Now, the average content of protein in our wheat is only 12-14 percent, often even less.
Just imagine what this significant difference in the content of one of the most important
nutritional elements will do to your health I In Russia, wheat still contains 16-18 percent protein.
Professor Barry Commoner, of Washington University in St. Louis, said that a slice of American



bread needs a slice of cheese on it to match the slice of plain Russian bread in nutritional value!
The mineral and vitamin content of processed foods produced on depleted soils with the help of
chemical fertilizers is equally reduced. For example, nutritionist Dr. H. K. Stieberling writes in the
Journal of the American Dietetic Association that the national food supply is about 15 percent
lower in vitamins A and C today than it was 20 years ago.Continuous and widespread use of
poisonous insecticides in production, processing and handling of foodstuffs has resulted in
greater and greater residues of them in foods.In addition to pesticides, foods are loaded with
various other toxic chemicals added to it during processing. These are: preservatives, dyes,
bleaches, conditioners, hydrogenators, softeners, moisteners, acidifiers, alkalizers, antioxidants,
emulsifiers, and many more. Many of these are harmful and unfit for human consumption.The air
in most of our larger cities is so polluted by the poisonous gases from automobiles and
industries that it is also a major health hazard. It is considered to be one of the leading causes of
cancer in the respiratory organs. Emphysema, which spreads as a plague around the whole
nation, is directly linked to polluted air and smoking.Our water is just as unfit for drinking as our
air is for breathing. Almost half of the American public is drinking fluoridated water in spite of the
mounting evidence that the toxic effect of sodium fluoride is one of the reasons for the
catastrophic deterioration of the health of Americans.1In addition to all this, we poison ourselves
in a hundred other ways in our everyday living with household chemicals, detergents,
insecticides for homes and gardens, insect repellents, air-fresheners, disinfectants, hair sprays,
etc. Many other things in our environment, such as clothing, rugs, wallpapers, upholstery, and
mattresses, are treated with toxic chemicals.POISONED FOOD AND ENVIRONMENT SPELLS
DISEASE AND DEATHWhat do all these poisons in our food and environment do to our health?
This whole book could be filled with reputable scientific evidence, facts, results of research, and
actual cases to prove that poisons in our food and our environment do, indeed, harm us, make
us sick, and may even kill us. Many excellent books are written on this subject; Silent Spring by
Rachel Carson, for example.But let me give you just a very short illustration of this point. Here is
a case which is so typical in our poisoned way of life that it is happening every day—without our
suspecting the real cause of the problem: In Chicago, a nine-year-old girl died after doctors
could not diagnose her illness. They treated her for hypoglycemia, acidosis, and other things,
without success. Finally her parents remembered that just before her acute illness the girl's
bedroom was sprayed with insecticide containing chlordane and organic phosphates!Pesticides
are suspected of being one of the causes of the sharp increase in birth defects.2 Measurable
amounts of pesticides have been found in the tissues of stillborn babies. Lengthy exposure to
pesticides in homes and farms can cause the fatal blood diseases, leukemia and aplastic
anemia, reported a Mayo Clinic consultant Dr. M. M. Hargraves. The sharp increase in hepatitis
in the U.S. may be due to wide use of insecticides.3Analysis of samples of foods served in
restaurants showed that each food was contaminated with DDT. There are dozens of various
pesticides in use in food production, and although little is known of the effect of one pesticide in
combination with another, it is known that the toxic effect due to combination can be increased



from 10 to 50 times!WHAT CURE-MINDED AMERICANS CAN LEARN FROM PREVENTION-
MINDED EUROPEANSIf an American shows an unusual interest and concern for his health,
and especially if he dares go so far as to exercise regularly and eat health foods, he is looked
upon as an odd-ball and a health-nut. In the United States, health-conscious individuals are
often ridiculed and sneered at. In Europe it is the other way around. Those who try to improve
their mode of living, adhere to health-promoting habits, control their eating, exercise, visit health
spas, etc., are considered very smart. They are looked upon as enlightened individuals with
character, conviction and wisdom. For several years now I have been living half of the year in the
United States and the other half in Europe, so I speak of this from first-hand experience.We are
basically cure-minded. We don't worry about our health until we get sick. Then we go to our
doctor and expect him to fix us up. Europeans are, vice versa, prevention minded—they are
concerned about preserving their health and preventing disease by their own effort.This
difference in attitude is reflected also in the official policies and actions of respective
governments and medical organizations. American medical research is basically directed at
finding a cure, preferably with a drug, vaccine or surgery. European medical research is to a
large degree directed towards the discovery of the causes of diseases, finding ways of
preventing them, and then teaching these preventive ways to the public.For example, in
Germany and Russia there are over 3,000 cardiac reconditioning health centers where a person
can have his health rebuilt or his heart condition corrected, and where he is instructed to follow a
special regimen and diet upon his return home in order to prevent recurrence. In Russia alone it
is estimated that about five million people visit such health reconditioning centers each year. In
Russia, of course, all this is financed by the government, but in Germany the private industry and
insurance companies have spent lavish amounts of money in setting up such centers. Dr. Peter
Beckman, director of Ohlstadt Cardiac Reconditioning Center in Bavaria, tells that his program
of exercise, diet and mental relaxation helps the heart patient to rebuild his health. Most of his
patients are likely candidates for heart attacks, executives in their early 40's, sent there by their
business or insurance companies for free preventive care.Protection from poisons in food and
environmentIn regard to the threat of poison in foods and environment, European doctors and
governments have demonstrated their willingness to protect the public. For example, long before
Americans even heard of the possible link between smoking and cancer, several European
governments, convinced by the overwhelming evidence, took action against smoking. In
England tobacco advertising is under rigid restriction. In Italy it is totally banned. Heavy taxes
were put on cigarettes by many countries to make them less attractive; a pack of cigarettes in
Sweden, for example, costs about three times the American price!Fluoridation of the water is
another good example. Many European countries do not want anything to do with fluoridation.
The government of Denmark, on recommendation of their Medical Association, totally prohibited
the fluoridation of water throughout the country. Russia and many East European countries did
the same. Their reason for prohibition is that “there is no valid scientific evidence as to the
benefit or the harmfulness of the measure.”The scientific council of the International Society for



Research on Nutrition and Vital Substances, a foremost scientific body of over 400 scientists
from all over the world, has condemned fluoridation of the water. Their resolution on prevention
of dental diseases states: “A diet of natural, whole foods rich in vital substances stimulating
mastication should be preferred to a compulsory fluoridation of drinking water.”Where poisonous
pesticides and food additives are concerned, many European countries have taken drastic
measures to protect the public.In Germany, since 1959, there has been a very strict law
regulating additives to foods of fremdestoffe (foreign substances), implying that they don't really
belong in foods. Amounts of additives permitted in foods are sharply reduced and all additives
must be clearly declared, even in restaurants, where food additives used in every item on the
menu must be indicated.In France, bleached flour is not permitted to be used in bread, nor are
chemical additives permitted in bread. In England, there is a government law, the Carcinogenic
Substances Regulation, termed “a landmark in cancer prevention,” which supervises and
regulates the presence of cancer-causing chemicals in man's environment. Spain and Israel
have reduced by law the chemical treatment of their fruits. And in Soviet Russia, food processors
and manufacturers are not allowed to use any artificial colors or flavors in any foods
whatsoever.While we ridicule those who try to improve their health and prevent disease by
eating health foods, in Sweden, top nutritionists at the famous Nobel Institute have started
extensive research aimed at the development of a health-food diet that will prevent illness and
build optimum health.AN OUNCE OF PREVENTION IS WORTH A POUND OF CUREHere are
a few examples of how the preventive approach has helped people in Europe to improve their
health and prevent sickness.At a German bathing spa I met a stout-looking executive, Mr. H.B.
He is a director of one of the important industries in Hamburg. About ten years ago his doctors
discovered that he had hypertension. After an unsuccessful attempt to control his high blood
pressure with drugs, they sent Mr. H.B. to this famous watering spa.“I have been coming here
every summer for a week or two ever since,” Mr. H.B. told me. “My pressure usually goes down to
normal during this time and I feel like a new man—twenty years younger. After a winter at my
work, my blood pressure rises again, so I come back here, and all these baths, relaxation and
good food put me back on my feet again.” Instead of endangering his life with powerful drugs, Mr.
H.B. was controlling his blood pressure and restoring his health with three ancient—but not
forgotten!—methods of preventive medicine: water cure, diet, and relaxation.In Sweden, I have
witnessed an excellent example of the value of preventive medicine in action. Visiting a dentist
who had a family of four children, I was amazed at how healthy the children looked and
especially at their beautiful white teeth. Dr. L. explained to me that the whole family was living on
the so-called Waerland-diet, a lacto-vegetarian program designed by the Swedish nutritionist
and health pioneer, Are Waerland. The children were raised on this program from birth. (The
Waerland program is described in detail in Chapter 5). None of the children have had so much
as a single cavity, although the eldest boy was already 17 years old. Knowing that this was a
dentist's family, I inquired if they did lots of tooth brushing.“Never,” was Dr. L.'s answer. “I do not
believe in tooth brushing. They rinse their teeth after meals, occasionally use toothpicks, and



finish the meal with raw fruits or vegetables.” Needless to say, white sugar, white bread, and
candies can never be found in this prevention-conscious family.Russian and German
reconditioning centers have demonstrated that diseases and physical deterioration can be
prevented on a large scale by proper preventive means. Millions of people, perhaps as many as
eight to ten million people in these two countries alone, visit spas and reconditioning centers
each year, where their health is rebuilt and future illnesses prevented by programs of exercise,
diet, and mental relaxation. Thousands of potential heart attacks are prevented in these centers.
In one of the German cardiac centers I met a group of 60 to 80-year-old men who have been
serious heart cases for 10 to 20 years. They visit this center for six weeks each year, and they
told me that their condition is improved colossally during the six weeks of Spa treatment. “These
mineral waters keep me alive,” an 84-year-old man, who has been coming here for the last 15
years, told me.In the United States, we are basically cure-minded, and preventive medicine, in
the sense described above, is a largely unknown occurrence here. While German industries
send their executives to reconditioning health centers regularly, our economic system, with its
chronic unemployment, does not favor the preventive approach. An executive who succumbs in
his high-pressure job to a heart attack can be easily replaced. The rampant growth of heart
diseases in the United States can be at least in part due to our neglect to take advantage of the
European experience with the preventive cardiac programs.We are still a great nation, with
unmatched technological competence and a great capacity for scientific advancement. But if our
economic, diplomatic, and military strength is not matched and backed up by the physical and
moral stamina of our people, we may find the wheels of destiny turning to our disadvantage.
Human history shows that decay from within in the form of physical and moral degeneration has
brought about the fall of great nations. It is disheartening to witness the catastrophic health
degeneration of our nation, when the scientific knowledge of how to build and guard health and
prevent sickness is available.A U.S. senator, concerned with the health of American people,
once said that we are spending about $50 billion a year on health. I would like to make an
important correction: virtually all of this money is spent on disease, not on health. If the American
government would start spending money on health and the prevention of disease, the trend
toward the rapid deterioration of the health of this nation would soon be reversed.Meanwhile,
waiting for our government's action in this respect, why not benefit from the application of some
of the preventive and therapeutic methods, used successfully in Europe, which are described in
the following chapters of this book?Chapter 2Fasting — European Way to Health and Long
LifeOf all the health secrets from Europe which this book will reveal to you, fasting is, perhaps,
the most valuable one from the point of your own health potential. Of course, you understand
that there are no secrets of health or longevity in Europe or anywhere else. When we speak of
health secrets from Europe we mean methods or therapies which are well-known, popular and
widely practiced in Europe but hardly known or totally unrecognized in the United States. Fasting
is one such “secret.”MEDICAL DOCTORS PRESCRIBE FASTING IN EUROPEOfficial American
medicine does not recognize fasting as one of the legitimate forms of therapy. In Europe the



situation is quite different. Fasting is employed there on a grand scale by reputable medical
doctors. For example, at the famous Buchinger Sanatorium in Bad Pyrmont, Germany, directed
by Otto H. F. Buchinger, M.D. (perhaps the world's greatest authority on fasting), fasting is used
routinely in almost every condition. Well over 70,000 fasts were supervised by medical doctors
at Buchinger Clinics alone during 48 years of practice.Another great fast specialist in Germany is
Professor Werner Zabel, M.D. In several decades he has used fasting as one of the most
valuable therapeutic methods in his clinic for internal diseases in Berchtesgaden, Germany.
“Together with fever and optimal nutrition, fasting is man's oldest healing method,” said Professor
Zabel.Karolinska Institute in Stockholm, a world-famous medical research institution, has made
experiments with fasting. Fasts up to 55 days were employed in their experiments. In Germany
and Sweden, there are dozens of fasting clinics where fasting is an exclusive or the most
important therapeutic measure.These are only a few examples to show you that fasting in
Europe is a respected and accepted form of therapy.SWEDEN-—THE PROMISED LAND OF
FASTINGIn Sweden fasting is used not only in the hospitals and clinics by medical practitioners,
but also by thousands of health enthusiasts around the country as a positive health measure to
improve health and prevent disease.Here are a few headlines from the clippings of Swedish
magazines and newspapers lying on my table:“Fast for better spring condition!”“Fast this
summer to keep in shape!”“Eleven fasting Vikings walk from Gothenburg to Stockholm (300
miles) without food!”“Without food for 143 days!”Every spring and summer several groups of
Swedish health enthusiasts and hundreds of individuals fast for one, two or more weeks. This is
done not for the cure of any particular pathological condition, but as a kind of spring cleaning to
purify their bodies from the toxins and the waste matter accumulated during long winter months
of sedentary life and the lack of fresh foods. In addition, many Swedes take a regular Fasting
Cure at the various biological clinics in the country under expert supervision.FAMOUS
SWEDISH FAST MARCHESIn 1954 Sweden made headlines in the world press when eleven
men walked from Gothenburg to Stockholm, a distance of about 300 miles, in ten days. During
the whole march these men, who walked about 30 miles each day in rain or shine, did not eat
any food at all! They didn't drink, any juices, did not take any drugs, tablets or vitamins—nothing
but plain water!This fast march created a sensation not only in Sweden but around the world.
Not only the average man but even the medical doctors did not realize that man can go without
food for ten days, especially under such a severe physical stress. Many have heard stories of
flyers who crash-landed their airplanes in the wilderness then died from starvation after eight or
nine days; or of the lost mountain climbers who were starved to death after a few days. This
dramatic fast march was the shock that forced people to re-assess their thinking about fasting. It
made them realize that man not only can be without food for ten days but he can even perform a
physical feat which many would not be able to duplicate on a diet of fat steaks.The Gothenburg-
Stockholm march received unprecedented world publicity right from the beginning. The world
was not prepared for anything of this nature. Several doctors expressed their opinion that fasters
would never reach Stockholm—they would die on the road. Large headlines in all the



newspapers talked about “insane, mad, crack-brained faddists.” Doctors suggested stopping the
project by force. Sweden's largest newspaper sent a medical doctor, a specialist in athletics and
sports, to check the condition of the fasters after about five days of march. Disappointed by the
fact that he could not find anything wrong with the seemingly healthy and happy men, the doctor
made his now infamous statement: “They remind me of a man who jumped from a skyscraper
and while passing the tenth floor said to himself ‘Well, so far the flight is great!’ ”Hundreds of
thousands of people greeted the 11 men when they triumphantly marched into Stockholm.
Medical check-ups, immediately after the march, several weeks and then several months later,
showed that the men did not suffer any damage. Their weight loss was an average of 20 pounds
per person, or two pounds a day.Dr. Lennart Edrén leads the fast marchesThe initiative for the
1954 fast march came from Lennart Edrén, D.D.S., who was the leader and the participant in this
and many subsequent fasts in Sweden. Dr. Edrén is the leading spirit behind the Swedish fast
movement. Asked what was the purpose with this dramatic exhibition, Dr. Edrén said:This fast
was the first in the series of experiments to determine the effects of total fasting under severe
conditions of stress. If we find out that fasting will not cause any damage to the body but will, on
the contrary, exert a beneficial, revitalizing, cleansing and regenerating effect on bodily
functions, it will supply invaluable information for healthy as well as for sick people. The healthy
will be encouraged to fast in order to regenerate and increase vitality, and the sick to cure their
ills. This experiment has proved to the world the preventive and therapeutic potentials of fasting.
It also may prove very valuable for armed forces and various expeditions where the possibility of
getting lost and isolated, and forced into an involuntary fast, is great.NEW FAST MARCH IN
1964Exactly ten years later, in August 1964, Dr. Lennart Edrén organized a second 300-mile fast
march. This time there were 19 participants. While in 1954 all the participants were vegetarians
with many years of healthful living and many previous experiences with fasting behind them, the
1964 group was deliberately put together of more varied types; there were vegetarians as well
as meat-eaters, smokers and non-smokers, fat men and thin men, etc. In addition, the strict
condition of 1954 that all must be in perfect health was not enforced in 1964. Furthermore, the
1954 fasting was a strict water fast, while in 1964 the participants received a small amount of
juices in addition to water. All these changes were made with the specific purpose of making the
experiment more comprehensive and scientific.Whereas in 1954 official medicine took the
position of disinterest and disapproval, the situation in 1964 was totally reversed. The whole
experiment was extensively controlled and supervised by a large staff of doctors. First, all
participants were given a thorough examination and various tests. Not less than five doctors
were present at the start to make the final checkup. During the entire march of ten days, doctors
followed the group and made daily controls and tests on the participants. This was truly a
scientific experiment under the most scrupulous and careful control.“Man's oldest therapy” wins
new triumphThe 1964 fast march was a new great success. It broke the last remnants of
opposition.Karl-Otto Aly, M.D. one of the leading biologically-oriented doctors in Sweden and
one of the 19 participants in the fast march, sums up the 1964 fasting as follows:First, the march



was an indisputable success and all 19 came to the finish line. Although a few had some trouble
with pre-existing diseased conditions and were transported part of the distance, none
interrupted their fasting. Fourteen of the 19 walked the entire 300 miles. The march clearly
showed that man can live for an extended period of time without food, and can even accomplish
hard physical effort while fasting. The results of all the medical tests taken before, during and
after the march, have demonstrated that there are large potential reserves of strength in our
bodies on which we can depend, especially under conditions of disease, when the organism
usually gives indication by lack of appetite that it does not require any food. The blood pressure
tests, blood serum readings, blood sugar tests, microscopic readings of uric sediment,
electrocardiograms—all showed that there was no great change from the usual, and certainly no
pathological developments because of fasting. This in spite of the fact that fasting was
performed under such a severe stress. Perhaps it is worth noting that the overall tests of the
health condition were somewhat better in 1964—with the addition of juices—than in 1954 on a
pure water fast.The most interesting observation was that the protein level (serum albumin
reading) of the blood remained constant and normal during the whole period of fasting in spite of
the fact that no protein was consumed for ten days.Even more remarkable were the blood sugar
readings. In spite of the great demands on immediate energy, and an only insignificant supply of
sugar in approximately one pint of juice each day, the sugar content of the blood remained within
the normal limits. Note that during the 1954 pure water fast the blood sugar levels remained
normal, too! Thus, there were no grounds for the predicted risk of possible hypoglycemia, or
pathologically low blood sugar level. Quite to the contrary, the general tendency was somewhat
higher blood sugar levels after the fast than before it. Something for scientists to think about!The
generally-expressed feeling among the participants was that they felt stronger and had more
vigor and vitality after the fast than before it.The prime goal of these experiments was to
stimulate scientific institutions to engage in a thorough and objective scientific study of fasting
and its prophylactic and therapeutic potentials so that fasting will be generally incorporated into
the growing arsenal of medical practice for the benefit and blessing to disease-ridden
mankind.WHAT IS FASTING?Fasting is a total abstinence from food. It is the oldest therapeutic
method known to man. It has been a dependable curative measure throughout medical history,
even before Hippocrates, theFather of Medicine. It was prescribed by Hippocrates, Paracelsus,
Galen, and all the other great physicians of old. It was practiced by many great thinkers and
philosophers, such as Plato and Socrates, to “attain mental and physical efficiency.” The
therapeutic values of fasting are well documented by a large number of scientific investigations,
studies, and empirical observations. Doctors who employ fasting testify that it indeed works. Not
only the great Paracelsus knew that “fasting is the greatest remedy,” or the “physician within,” but
many modem medicos agree with the words of Dr. Adolph Mayer that “fasting is the most
efficient means of correcting any disease.” Dr. Otto H. F. Buchinger calls fasting a “Royal road to
healing.”But how can mere abstinence from food accomplish such remarkable healing results?
WHY FASTING IS SO EFFECTIVELet me quote from my book, There Is a Cure for Arthritis:1
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becomingconscious, “Helpful. This book is old but very informative and helpful, even in 2010. I
love reading how other countries help their citizens become (or stay) healthy. We can learn from
them to improve our (US) healthcare system. There is no reason why "modern" medicine cannot
go hand in hand with "alternative" medicine. I love this author and will continue reading his
books as I can find them. I also recommend When Healing Becomes a Crime by Kenny Ausubel
and The Root Canal Cover-up by Dr. George Mening. There are too many other books to name
that have helped me immensely. Thank God for people who think outside of the box. There is
much to learn so we can all get (and stay) healthy.Update 2/16/13: I am still rereading this book
years later!  It is well worth buying.”

hillary gooden, “Satisfied Customer!. This just what I was hoping for. It is important information
that is still relevant today, even more so today. The book was in good condition. Satisfied
customer.”

A. Dallas, “Still Relevant. I was gifted of Airola's Every Woman's Book as a teen, and 10 years
later I now own two others and cherish them all for their knowledge and guidance. While it's
good to see that many are finally catching on to Airola's long-standing advice regarding such
things as the importance of raw milk products, the poison that is processed food and the wisdom
of natural cures, in other ways he remains ahead of his time. A healthy lifestyle needn't be
complicated or expensive, something he's known, proved and offered willingly for decades.”

J., “Very pleased thank you. Very pleased”

abc, “Five Stars. Thank you.”

CDP, “all the new healthy books and expert say these amazing way to eat in a healthy way –
nothing new. I bought this 20 years ago. Lost it and had to have it to keep fit. A must –btw, all the
new healthy books and expert say these amazing way to eat in a healthy way –nothing new. It's
all in here.”

Tozzy, “I am happy with it. It is what I expected. I only skimmed it so far.  I am happy with it.”

Barny, “Five Stars. Very interesting, a must read.”

S. Silver, “Five Stars. excellent book excellent delivery”

The book by Alice Branton has a rating of  5 out of 4.4. 23 people have provided feedback.
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